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The thirty-third Unified Carrier Registration (UCR) Plan Board of Directors (Board) meeting was called to order by Avelino Gutierrez, Chairman at 12:04 p.m. EST.

Attendance: Board of Directors
Present - Avelino Gutierrez, Sandy Bowling, Buddy Covert, Rick Craig, Barbara Hague, David Hugel, Frank LaQua, Dave Lazarides, Bill Leonard, Bob Pitcher, Rich Schweitzer, Craig Sharkey, and Robert Voltmann
Absent - Angel Oliver and Terry Willert.
Frank LaQua made a roll call of the States in which those persons in attendance introduced themselves.
The agenda was approved.

Avelino Gutierrez established the teleconference ground rules and announced that Lynne Jones would be taking minutes in the absence of Terry Willert.

Sandy Bowling made a motion to accept the minutes of the November 6, 2008, Board meeting.  Rick Craig asked for a correction in the minutes in that while he missed roll call, he was present for the meeting.  The minutes were approved with the correction.
David Hugel provided the report of the Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration (FMCSA). 
Mr. Hugel reported that since there will be a change in FMCSA administration in January; he will be leaving FMCSA and therefore will not attend January’s meeting in Austin.  He is designating Bill Quade, who will be present in Austin, as the interim representative until a permanent representative is appointed. 

Mr. Hugel reported that a conference call between Dave Lazarides, Sandy Bowling, John Steinhoff and the IT staff was held to discuss ongoing IT issues.  Decisions have been made internally concerning the major issues of accuracy and completeness of data, and the confusing issue about duplicity due to symbolism made by Canadian provinces and Mexican states.  Although no funds were allocated to the FMCSA for any UCR duties, for these two important issues, FMCSA identified funding and those corrections/changes will be getting underway soon.  The Board should continue working with John Steinhoff and the IT staff to address problems.
Mr. Hugel stated that it has been a pleasure to serve on the Board, which he believes has made great progress since the Board’s inception to create the new UCR Agreement, and he is pleased to leave on a successful note.

On behalf of the Board, Mr. Gutierrez expressed his thanks to Mr. Hugel for his service to the Board. 

Frank LaQua requested the Board provide formal thanks to Mr. Hugel for his services.  Mr. Gutierrez and Mr. LaQua will work together on this item.
Dave Lazarides provided the report of the UCR Systems Subcommittee.  He explained the “Retreat Factor Matrix” document prepared by himself and ITERIS.  See Exhibit A. The document is an unaudited, work in progress that looks at a carrier in MCMIS (the fee that would be applied to the quantity of trucks and trailers reported) compared to what the carrier actually paid.  The “Retreat Factor” is the difference between the two.
The top matrix (Matrix 1) reflects the number of carriers per tier where carriers should have paid - as shown on MCMIS - compared to the tier in which they paid fees.  The bottom matrix (Matrix 2) reflects the amount of dollars that were affected by the Retreat Factor. The pumpkin colored cells reflect those tiers where carriers under-registered by one tier (Matrix 1) and the Retreat Factor dollars lost (Matrix 2).  Some carriers registered in a higher tier than the MCMIS figures reflect (which result in a negative Retreat Factor dollar shown).  The 276,805 figure is the number of carriers that paid fees in the UCR program and does not represent the total MCMIS population.
Tom Klingman suggested the chart include the actual MCMIS vehicle levels (not just the UCR registrants).  Mr. Lazarides stated that would be added.

Barbara Hague asked Mr. Lazarides if the UCR Systems Subcommittee would provide a specific summary of changes that are occurring by FMCSA on the system so the Board will know what they are working on.  Mr. Lazarides responded they will send out a summary.
Sandy Bowling provided the report of the Indiana Department of Revenue (INDOR). INDOR continues to have download issues and, as a result, she has to manually do some things.  She reminded all State users that if they have changed a carrier, or the carrier has changed itself, from an intrastate carrier to an interstate carrier, or from a registrant to an interstate carrier, to please email or call her with the USDOT number.  INDOR gets a download, but the download does not advise of the type of change in order for INDOR to change it.

Ms. Bowling advised that INDOR is changing its phone system and will not have voice mail on Monday morning.  INDOR is waiting for all permitting services to ask for accounts, so they can get everybody set up at one time (permitting service users will be able to keep credit card and bank account information on line). 
Ms. Bowling confirmed the INDOR UCR self-registration system will continue to register 2007 UCR through December 31, 2009 (3 years).

Becky Reid with the Kansas Corporation Commission (KCC) asked if the 2007 UCR fees being collected by Missouri are going to the UCR Depository?  She was assured they are.

Barbara Hague reported the UCR Procedures Subcommittee will work on the Question and Answer document and the UCR Agreement with the intention to have them ready and available for the January meeting.

Bob Pitcher provided the report of the Industry Advisory Subcommittee (IAS). The IAS will meet in Austin in conjunction with NCSTS and the UCR Board meetings.  He asked for additional input from the States as to the kind of enforcement activities being performed.

Frank LaQua stated North Dakota is enforcing administratively.  In order to obtain or renew IRP or IFTA, UCR has to be paid.  Sandy Bowling reported Indiana is doing the same thing and enforcement is writing citations for lack of 2008 UCR. Adam Anderson reported Utah does UCR enforcement through Level 3 and Level 1 inspections in the field, and requires UCR before purchasing oversize, trip or fuel permits.

Bob Pitcher asked for this discussion to be brought back up again in Austin, as the Audit Subcommittee needs this information.  

Frank LaQua provided the report of the Depository Subcommittee. He provided the following information:

1) 
For 2007, $60 million was collected by Indiana though September, 2008, plus another $12 million collected from other states for a total of $73 million.

2) 
For 2007, the depository made 4 payments which consisted of $11 million from 11 donor states.

3) 
For 2008, the Indiana system collected $58 million plus $13 million from other states totaling $72 million (the same as 07).

4) 
For 2008, the depository has made one payment of $8,193,527 which came from 10 donor states.

5) 
A 2007 and a 2008 disbursement will be done shortly.

6) 
For 2009, $26 million has been brought in by Indiana with another $1 million (through September) from other states. The Board must decide in Austin what formula to use for the distribution of these revenues.

7) 
From May to September 2008, the disbursement will be around $900,000 (same donor states).  The bills will go out shortly.

8) 
July through September 2008 bills will go out soon ($2.8 million to be disbursed).

9) 
That should catch the depository up once payments are made through January.

Bill Leonard provided the report of the Revenue and Fees Subcommittee (RFS).  The RFS now have data needed to make a 2010 recommendation to the Board in Austin.

Avelino Gutierrez stated he would prefer the Board make a recommendation to the USDOT/FMCSA shortly after the January meeting in order to provide enough time for the fee structure to be implemented by August of 2009.  Although this would involve an underestimated fee structure, it is the Board’s and FMCSA’s preference to maintain the registration cycle with notices being mailed around August or September.
Buddy Covert provided the report of the Audit Subcommittee, which will meet in Austin.

Becky Reid asked the Board to reconsider Missouri obtaining UCR fees for 2008.  She stated Missouri was not figured into the UCR allotment and the KCC doesn’t understand why Missouri is getting 2008 revenues.  Avelino Gutierrez stated he will look back in the records for a response and will place this item on the Austin agenda.

Barbara Hague asked the Board to establish a process to disseminate changes in policy and changes in decisions that the Board had previously made.  Avelino Gutierrez agreed with the need for a master list of decisions made by the Board to date and will place this on the Austin agenda.

Dave Lazarides stated he has an action item before the federal architecture board regarding confirmation that the Board desires to have interstate carrier legal name and DBA on the query responses.  Avelino Gutierrez provided the confirmation.

Bill Leonard stated he will update the CVSA enforcement bulletin for January 1, 2009, with regard to the 2009 registration year.
Future Board meetings are scheduled for:

Tuesday, January 13, 2009, 1 – 5 p.m. CST, and 
Wednesday, January 14, 8-noon CST, in Austin, Texas
Thursday, February 12, 2009, 12 noon – 3 p.m. EST by teleconference
Thursday, March 5, 2009, 12 noon – 3 p.m. EST by teleconference
The Board adjourned at 1:30 p.m. EST.
Minutes approved by the UCR Board on January 13, 2009
Terry L. Willert
UCR Board Secretary
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